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Coventry City Council
Minutes of the Meeting of Health and Social Care Scrutiny Board (5) held at 10.00 

am on Wednesday, 7 December 2016

Present: 
Members: Councillor D Gannon (Chair)

Councillor J Clifford
Councillor L Kelly
Councillor D Kershaw
Councillor G Ridley (substitute for Councillor Andrews)
Councillor K Taylor
Councillor S Walsh

Co-Opted Members: David Spurgeon

Other Members: Councillor G Duggins

Employees:
V Castree, Resources Directorate
L Knight, Resources Directorate
J Moore, People Directorate
G Quinton, People Directorate

Other Representatives:

Apologies:

Andrea Green, Coventry and Rugby Clinical Commissioning 
Group (CCG)
Andy Hardy, University Hospitals Coventry and Warwickshire 
(UHCW) 
David Williams, NHS England

Councillors F Abbott (Cabinet Member), R Ali (Deputy Cabinet 
Member), A Andrews and C Miks 

Public Business

38. Declarations of Interest 

There were no declarations of interest.

39. Coventry and Warwickshire Sustainability and Transformation Plan (STP) 

Further to Minute 23/16, the Board considered a briefing note of the Executive 
Director of People which set out the background to the development of the 
Sustainability and Transformation Plan (STP); provided information on the STP; 
and informed of the next steps in terms of further development and engagement. 
The STP had been released publicly the previous day and copies had been made 
available to Members. Andrea Green, Coventry and Warwickshire Clinical 
Commissioning Group (CCG), Andy Hardy, University Hospitals Coventry and 
Warwickshire (UHCW) and Chair of the STP Programme Board and David 
Williams, NHS England attended the meeting for the consideration of this item. 
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Councillor Duggins, Cabinet Member for Policy and Leadership was also in 
attendance.

The Board were informed in December 2015 NHS England outlined a new 
approach to help ensure that health and care services were built around the needs 
of the local population with the introduction of STPs, based upon integration and 
joint working across the Health and Wellbeing system. They would put into 
practice the NHS Five Year Forward View and address the health and wellbeing 
gap, the care and quality gap and the funding and efficiency gap. It had been 
agreed that Coventry and Warwickshire would form a ‘footprint’ for their STP.

The vision for the Coventry and Warwickshire STP was: ‘To work together to 
deliver high quality care which supports our communities to live well, stay 
independent and enjoy life.’ A commitment to both prevention and integration lay 
at the heart of the STP development. This intent was supported by the Coventry 
and Warwickshire Health and Wellbeing Boards Alliance Concordat, which was 
signed by both Boards in October, 2016. A copy of the Concordat was attached at 
an appendix to the report.

The report indicated that the Coventry and Warwickshire STP was being led by the 
NHS and the other partner organisations including the City Council were set out. 
Each of the partner organisations were represented on STP Board who had 
responsibility for the development of the STP.

The draft STP had been submitted to NHS England for assurance on 21st October 
and had been made public the previous day, in accordance with NHS England 
requirements. Although the document had been leaked the week before. This 
official publication formed the start of the engagement process to discuss the 
content and direction of the STP. To ensure that the STP was developed with, and 
based upon, the needs of local residents, patients and communities and engaged 
with key stakeholders, a draft Engagement Plan had been developed, Minute 40 
below refers. A timeline for communicating with key stakeholders was set out at a 
second appendix to the report including consideration by Cabinet and Council.    

Andy Hardy, UHCW, further informed the Board of the recent process that had led 
to the publication of the STP; the reasons behind the decision to introduce STPs; 
and the challenges to be faced. He drew attention to the five transformation work 
streams: proactive and prevention, urgent and emergency care, planned care, 
maternity and paediatrics, and productivity and efficiency. He emphasised that the 
publication of the STP was the start of a full engagement process and that no 
decisions had been taken at this stage. He raised a concern about the leaking of 
the STP and the impact that this had had on staff.

Councillor Duggins, Cabinet Member for Policy and Leadership outlined his 
support to the Council’s involvement with the STP, clarifying that the Plan was still 
to be considered by both Cabinet and Council.     

The Board questioned the representatives and officers present on a number of 
issues and voiced their concerns and responses were provided, matters raised 
included:
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 Further information about the involvement of NHS England in the process, 
particularly the assurance of the STP including criteria used to approve the 
report

 A concern that the STP included a statement that the statutory organisations, 
including the City Council, had considered the plan and signed up to it in 
advance of the submission, when the STP was still to be considered by both 
Cabinet and Council

 An explanation of the sign off process
 How the STP would address the funding challenges to be faced
 In light of the leaking of the STP to the local media, the need to ensure that 

the right messages are given out to Coventry residents
 Clarification about engagement and consultation
 The suggestion that the STP consultation needs to be informative, clearly 

explaining the need for patients to engage with the system taking 
responsibility for their own health and not presenting as an emergency

 Further information about the proposals for engagement
 A concern about proposals for better extended access to GPs and for more 

opportunities for home births – how could the role of GPs be extended if 
there was no spare capacity and more homebirths would mean the 
employment of additional midwives 

 An acknowledgement of the significant workforce challenges to be faced in 
the light of potential changes to the health system

 Reference to the expertise at Coventry and Warwick Universities in relation 
to health and wellbeing issues

 Further information on staff appointments for maternity and paediatrics
 A concern about the potential for maternity and paediatrics to operate from 

one site
 The suggestion of requiring a strategy to deal with all the negative publicity 

arising from the leaking of the STP document
 The importance of engaging with local politicians throughout the engagement 

process and the importance of partnership working 
 The view that the success of the STP depended on the involvement and 

support of local Councillors
 Support for the proactive and preventative care work-stream
 Concerns about the difficulties of getting GP appointments at the current time
 Further information about the joint Health and Wellbeing Concordat
 Concerns that the STP was unrealistic in its assumptions about the level of 

reduction in patient activity including A and E attendances
 Concerns about the terminology used in the report meaning members of the 

public would have difficulty understanding the document
 An acknowledgement that clarity was required on the individual themes prior 

to engagement with the public
 Clarification about the suggestions that there would be an application of 

stricter thresholds for surgery
 What would be expected when the STP was submitted to Cabinet and 

Council
 The importance of all partners committing to work together and sharing 

experiences when engaging on the five priority work streams. 

RESOLVED that the current position and progress of the Coventry and 
Warwickshire Sustainability and Transformation Plan be noted. 



– 4 –

  

40. Draft Engagement Strategy - Sustainability and Transformation Plan 

The Board considered a report of Andrea Green, Coventry and Rugby Clinical 
Commissioning Group (CCG) on the draft engagement strategy for the 
Sustainability and Transformation Plan (STP), a copy of which was set out at an 
appendix to the report. The Board also received a presentation on the proposed 
outline of actions for engagement with maternity service users as an example 
approach to methods of engagement. Andrea Green attended the meeting for the 
consideration of this item along with Andy Hardy, University Hospitals Coventry 
and Warwickshire (UHCW) and Chair of the STP Programme Board and David 
Williams, NHS England.
 
The report indicated that one element of the STP had been to consider how to 
engage the public, patients, carers and their representatives in the plan, once 
there was sufficient information to engage. A draft engagement strategy had been 
developed which had been informed by input from local Councillors at the joint 
Coventry and Warwickshire Health and Wellbeing Boards Development Day on 
13th October. In particular the Boards had requested development of the 
overarching compelling case for change. 

It was proposed to commence a ‘Big Conversation’ phase of pre-consultation 
engagement at the end of November for a period of eight weeks, starting with a 
conversation about maternity care. The engagement approach would then be 
revisited using any learning from the first phase. 

The presentation provided an example approach for consulting on maternity care 
with the aim of finding out what was important locally. An outline of actions for 
engagement with services users at a public workshop were detailed including the 
steps to be taken in the lead up to the workshop, the proposals for the event and 
the critical success factors. It was emphasised that this was to be the first stage in 
a much longer process.     

The Board questioned the representatives and officers present on several issues 
and responses were provided, matters raised included the proposals for 
engagement with patients; further details about who would be involved with the 
maternity workshop and whether it was proposed to consult with fathers and 
grandparents; and an offer to provide assistance to support staff through the 
potential changes in the workplace.

RESOLVED that the draft engagement strategy and the approach to 
engagement be noted. 

41. Work Programme 2016-17 

The Board noted their work programme for the current year including the 
cancellation of their meeting scheduled for 4th January, 2017.
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42. Any other items of Public Business 

There were no additional items of public business.

(Meeting closed at 11.45 am)


